
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY FEBRUARY 15, 2011 

The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 

following members present:, Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox.  

 

Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the February 3, 2011 and 

February 8, 2011meeting(s) were presented to the Board.  Joe Hintz made the motion to waive the reading 

of the minutes of the February 3, 2011 and February 8, 2011 meeting(s) and approve as presented.   Gary 

W. Bauer seconded the motion. Voting was as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

11-040 

  

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 

AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT: 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 

Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  

 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 

Schedule C 11-06 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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11-041 

   

IN THE MATTER OF AWARDING BID FOR THE HURON COUNTY TRANSFER STATION 

PROPERTY IMPROVEMENTS PROJECT 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, per Resolution 10-308 bids were let for the Huron County Transfer Station Property 

Improvements project; and 

 

WHEREAS, the bids were opened on Tuesday, November 2, 2010 at 11:00 a.m. and read as follows: 

 

Ott Excavating, Ltd.  Norwalk, Ohio                             $204,984 

Haynes Construction  Norwalk, Ohio                               $221,124 

King Environmental Group            Arlington, Ohio                           $237,120 

Focht Construction Co.                  Port Clinton, Ohio                       $239,800 

Rietschlin Construction, Inc.         Crestline, Ohio                            $276,000                                          and 

 

WHEREAS, each bid has been reviewed and evaluated by Engineering firm Malcolm Pirnie, and  

Malcolm Pirnie  has recommended that the bid be awarded to Ott Excavating Inc., Norwalk, Ohio;         and  
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WHEREAS, the Board of Huron County Commissioners desires to award the bid for the Huron County 

Transfer Station Property Improvements with Ott Excavating, Inc. in the amount of $204,984 as 

recommend by Malcolm Pirnie, Inc.; now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners awards the bid for the Huron 

County Transfer Station Property Improvements project to Ott Excavating, Inc., Norwalk, Ohio in the 

amount of $204,984; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

                                               

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

11-042 

 

IN THE MATTER OF ACCEPTING THE ANNUAL COUNTY MILEAGE CERTIFICATION 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, the Huron County Engineer has submitted the annual county highway system mileage 

certification; now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners approves the annual county 

highway system mileage certification presented by the Huron County Engineer as attached hereto and 

incorporated herein; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

 Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 



REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY FEBRUARY 15, 2011 

 
 

 

11-044 

 

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING OF THE HURON COUNTY REVOLVING LOAN FUND 

SEMI-ANNUAL REPORT 

 

 Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, the Huron County Revolving Loan Fund Semi-Annual Report for the second half of 2010 

has been prepared by WSOS Community Action, Inc. and submitted to the Board of Huron County 

Commissioners for their approval; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Board of Huron County Commissioners has reviewed the Huron County Revolving Loan 

Fund Semi-Annual Report for the second half of 2010 and has found that to the best of their knowledge 

the data in the report as attached herein has been verified to be true and correct as of the date of this report; 

 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the Huron 

County Revolving Loan Fund Semi-Annual Report for the second half of 2010; and further 
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BE IT RESOLVED, that the Huron County Revolving Loan Fund Semi-Annual Report for 2010 be made 

a part of this resolution hereof the same as if fully written herein; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

IN THE MATTER OF HOLIDAY NOTICE 

 
ALL HURON COUNTY OFFICES WILL BE 

  

CLOSED ON MONDAY, FEBRUARY 21, 2011 

 

TO OBSERVE PRESIDENT’S DAY 

 

THE HURON COUNTY TRANSFER STATION WILL BE OPEN 

 

HURON COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox 
 

IN THE MATTER OF TRAVEL 

Gary W. Bauer moved to approve the following travel requests this day.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion.   

The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

Sue Bommer, Human Resource/Loss Prevention Director, on March 4, 2011, to Columbus, Ohio, for last 

half of OSHA 10 hour training. 

 

Larry J. Silcox, Joe Hintz, Commissioners, on February 15, 2011, to Fremont, Ohio, for District meeting. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF REQUEST FOR LEAVE 

Vickie Ziemba/Commissioners/sick/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. February 16, 2011. 

Jason Roblin/EMA/sick/8:00 a.m. – 9:30 p.m. April 25, 2011. 

Christina Norton/EMA/personal time/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. February 28, 2011/sick/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. 

February 8, 2011. 

Sue Bommer/HR/vacation/8:00 a.m. April 28, 2011  – 4:30 p.m.  May 6, 2011. 

Lon Burton/Mechanic/sick/7:00 a.m. – 3:30 p.m. February 11, 2011. 

Peter Welch/SWMD/sick Maternity Leave 29.5 hours. 

Maria Lyons/Buildings & Grounds/sick/5:30 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. February 10, 2011/sick/5:30 a.m. – 2:00 

p.m. February 2, 2011/sick12:00 noon – 2:00 p.m. February 7, 2011. 

Al Timbs/Buildings & Grounds/5:30 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. February 4, 2011. 

Steve Minor/Buildings & Grounds/sick/7:00 a.m. – 2:00 p.m. February 11, 2011/sick/6:00 a.m. – 9:30 

a.m. February 3, 2011. 

 

At 9:30 a.m. 

Public Comment 

 

Dennis Sokol, Airport President presented a letter that is a second request for matching funds for the FAA 

grant. Mr. Sokol stated that they had discussion at the airport meeting and this is another request for the 

$22,500.00 matching funds all this does is ask for a written reply to the request and it ask for one by a 
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certain date and stated that they understand the budget process and how it works it has a statement that the 

grant application will have to be submitted by April 1, 2011.    

 

 
Daniel LeClair came before the board and stated that he had a meeting yesterday with Mr. Silcox and 

thanked him for sitting down and talking with him.  He has the documentation that he gave to Mr. Silcox 

yesterday and asked that it be entered into the record.  Mr. LeClair explained that he is representing a 

newly formed group Friends of the Airport and explained the reason for such group. 

 

Mr. LeClair read from such letter as follows: 
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Mr. LeClair stated that he has lived for 32 years in fact and the fact of the matter is that Huron County 
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qualifies for $600,000 of federal airport improvement grant money and that money does not come out of 

any federal general tax revenue and he checked with the FAA yesterday and Mr. Silcox you are incorrect. 

This money comes specifically from fuel sales tax, ticket fees, airway bills it is all from the airplane and 

airline.  Mr. Silcox stated that he begged to differ with him as he has also done research and that the FAA 

funding is 25% federal funding.  Mr. LeClair stated that is incorrect and that he deals in fact and the fact is 

that he has supplied the information and the sections from the FAA.  Mr. Bauer stated that he is not sure 

that the FAA always deals in fact.  Mr. LeClair stated that is fine and that he has worked for the 

government many years so he knows how this works back and forth.  The grant funds come from an 

entitlement fund and explained how the grant works.   

  

Mr. LeClair stated that he hopes that the board would consider supplying that money so that we can bring 

in the influx of the $600,000 and by signing this grant it does not affect your obligation to the United 

States.  Mr. Silcox asked Mr. LeClair to explain in his own words what he explained about the request and 

the assurance of the $30,000.  Mr. LeClair stated that he represents over 70 individuals. We know that 

there is an announcement out and has been out about the closure this summer for the raceway.  Mr. LeClair 

further stated that he is supportive of these closures, but has had contact with all these individuals and he 

has asked them not to make any comments until he comes forward.  He would like to encourage the people 

from his organization to support these closures but in order to support the closures they feel there should be 

some give and some compromise both ways and not all on the airport and the aviation community to bend 

over backwards.  We have asked and would like some assurances and would like that you individuals 

would give assurances that you would be willing to sign these grants.  Mr. Bauer asked if he understood 

Mr. LeClair right that if the board is willing to spend $22,000 of public money we can buy your support 

for closing the airport for the events. Mr. LeClair asked is that what I said.  Mr. Bauer stated that it is a 

question.  Mr. LeClair stated that he is saying he would like to go back to my public and say there is some 

compromise here.  We are supportive of the race track but not at the expense of the airport.  Mr. Silcox 

stated that he appreciates what he is saying here today, but there was another part of it that was said 

yesterday and that it upset him.  What you said was if you didn’t have an assurance from me yesterday you 

were afraid that your 70 people would write letters against the temporary closures.  Mr. LeClair stated that 

is possible.  Mr. Silcox stated to him that as a member of this board he has no authority to grant that and he 

would not.  Mr. Silcox stated that he is extremely concerned that his tone yesterday is not what it is today.  

Mr. Silcox stated that he was put in a position of give me $22,000 or my 70 people are going to write letter 

against this closure and Mr. Silcox stated that is not working together.  Mr. LeClair stated that he wanted 

to go back to his individuals giving facts as they understand  Mr. Silcox that you have been in the 

newspaper stating that you want to close the airport and making statements that both you and I know you 

can’t legally do based on your contractual obligations. Mr. Bauer asked again are you asking for $22,000 

in public money to buy the support of the friends of the airport to close for the racing events.  Mr. LeClair 

stated that he is asking that you use $22,000 to invest in this community and let me go back to an 

organization that I represent and tell them that you are favorable in investing in this community and also 

stated that he did not expect an answer yesterday, but after the board had a chance to meet and discuss.  

Mr. Bauer explained that we will not know until after the budget commission meets and the final budget 

numbers are presented from Mr. Tkach, County Auditor.  Mr. LeClair stated that he understands that and 

that they have a job to do but he is also trying to explain that this money is an investment and a lot of it you 

will recuperate in additional tax dollars back.  It is $600,000 placed into a community that is in an 

economic down turn and helping business that employ full time individuals and pay full time health care 

costs to keep those individuals operating and going is part of your official duties.  Mr. Bauer asked do we 

have any idea what they will spend that $600,000 dollars on.  Mr. LeClair stated that he believes that there 

is a master plan that you people were part of.  Mr. Bauer stated that he believes also to get this $600,000 

the airport board needs to be very specific on what the money is going to be spent for and that could be 

anything in the master plan so he is asking again what would the money be used for.  Mr. LeClair stated 

that he is with a newly organized group that was just established so we are new at this.  What we want to 

do is get out there and tell the public the truth of the matter a lot of the truth that the public is not aware of. 

 We want to be able to gather their support.  We are not asking you to try to do this all by yourself but we 

would like to help you.  We would like to try to go out and garner some support financially from the 

general public.  We feel it is your responsibility to take the larger portion of this and we can add some 

icing.  Mr. Bauer stated that he would take this answer to mean that either he doesn’t know or doesn’t 

choose to tell him what the money will be spent for.  Mr. Bauer stated that Dennis Sokol is right behind 

you and I would like to know what the money will be spent for.  Mr. Sokol stated that the letter outlines the 

specific projects that they have on a priority list.  We have to take these in a specific order the FAA states 

that you can’t just cherry pick projects that you would like to do, you have to follow the five year 

development plan.  The most immediate one and one that is a safety risk to pilots that land at night or in 
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poor weather conditions are the tree obstructions.  The second more immediate concern is the pavement. 

You will notice that Mr. LeClair uses the number $600,000  that is what we are actually eligible for this 

year but at the time the board considered sending the request to the commissioners the number was 

$450,000 and we based that on five percent of the $450,000.  Yes we have a very specific list of projects.  

Mr. Bauer stated that when the land was purchased and believes that it was the understanding of the 

commissioners at that time that the land would be purchased and the runway would be extended to the 

west.  Now after that land was purchased we found that there was no intention to extend the runway west.  

Mr. Sokol stated that all of this is described in the capital improvement master plan which was approved 

by the FAA several years ago.  It goes in stages and is all depended on the ability to acquire the matching 

funds.  You have to fix what you have right now the obstructions, make sure the pavement is maintained in 

good condition that the ramp over by the large building which is in terrible shape.  We don’t even know if 

we will be able to park the heavy aircraft that will come in this summer on that ramp and doesn’t know 

where they are going to put them.  Then looking forward into the future that whole idea of that third 

alternative to assist the raceway primarily of moving the runway to the west is all because of the desire to 

provide for open access to Mr. Bader.  That will cost 3 to 5 million dollars which requires a different level 

of matching for us.  Yes that is on the plan providing the commissioners resolves to do it and providing we 

can find the matching funds to do that which would be $150,000.  Mr. Bauer stated now if these funds are 

spent here does that mean that you are back to zero as far and building or accumulating funds to ever 

extend that runway to the west.  Mr. Sokol stated that those funds may be funds that could be applied to a 

runway extension; the problem is the expiration of the grant money.  It is a four year cycle and you don’t 

take at least $150,000 it gets put on the block to be redistributed to another airport within the region and 

they will take it.  Mr. Sokol stated that to reinforce Mr. LeClair’s point but feels that maybe both Mr. 

LeClair and Mr. Silcox are right maybe there is 25% of the FAA budget that comes in the fund.  Mr. 

Silcox stated that is what he was saying.  Mr. Sokol stated that all the money for the matching grant 

program comes solely from the special taxes, such as aviation fuel taxes, ticket taxes etc. 

It is a matter of the money is going to get spent it is who is going to spend it which is the issue.  Shouldn’t 

Huron County get its fair share?  Mr. Silcox stated just as we move through this process as a commissioner 

he has been in this county since 1972 and started working in this county in 1972, the airport was put in 

1966.  The research shows that over the years there have been many, many times when the airport authority 

has come to this board and said we need these matching funds and a lot of those times said if we have 

these matching funds we can be self sufficient.  In 40 years that hasn’t happened.  Initially this airport was 

put in to be an economic development tool for the area and after 40 years he can say that hasn’t happened.  

Now we can always speculate and say what is going to happen somewhere down the road if we don’t have 

this.  The situation has changed because now we have a very viable business in the immediate area that has 

come to us and said in order for us to expand, and in order for us to grow we need to purchase the Huron 

County airport and that puts us in a very difficult position, however yes we should support the airport but 

when you look at what has happened over the last 40 years and the opportunity that we have to move 

forward economically with a very viable business in this area and he would be remised if he doesn’t look at 

everything that Mr. LeClair has stated, and everything that Mr. Sokol has said and everything else that Mr. 

Bader has said and look at the overall economic condition of this county and make a decision based on all 

of those facts as to how we proceed in the best interest of the whole county.  Mr. Silcox stated that he said 

that yesterday and will maintain that as his position.  This will not be an easy decision and as we move 

forward in this job as county commissioners every time we make a decision that is going to be someone 

who is unhappy.  These decisions need to be based on what is best for the county and that is what his 

ultimate decision will be.  

    

Mr. Fegley spoke in regards to closing for the events and stated that the community is behind the fact of 

closing for the events.  Mr. Fegley also stated that the local authority should have the right to close for 

these events.  Mr. Silcox stated that he wants all the information that is out there before making a decision 

of closing the airport. Mr. Sokol stated that they raceway is surrender by acres and acres of farm land and 

many of the proposals does not need to be on airport property to become viable.  Mr. Bader has not come 

forward with a detailed plan.  Mr. Sokol asked why the airport has to be sacrificed when there may be 

other viable alternatives that will allow him to grow. Mr. Bauer stated that he wants on the record that this 

information that has bounced around that the commissioners have not been supportive of the airport and as 

we sit here the last three grants the last 5% one was signed by Ralph Fegley, one was signed by himself 

and one was signed by Mike Adelman.  Mr. Bauer stated that he does not think it is fair that the 

information floating around out there that would say that.  Mr. Sokol stated that Mr. LeClair should remind 

the members of his group that the commissioners have signed these grants and it has added to the 

capability of the airport.  Mr. LeClair stated that in concluding he would like to thank the board stated that 

he has been a resident of the county for 25 years and they do want to work together.  Mr. Hintz also spoke 
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to the tone of the airport as well and presented his feelings in regards to the airport and the raceway park.  

Mr. Hintz stated that he is not lead by the hand of the other two commissioners and stated that he has 

studied this issue and as a candidate for commissioner he went to airport meeting and wanted to see if there 

was a way that the airport could coexist with the race track. Mr. Hintz stated that as commissioners they 

have to decide what is best for the county and some times you have to make decisions that are going to 

upset someone on one side or the other.  Mr. Hintz stated that he feels that all three of them want to do the 

absolute best thing to do for the county. Mr. Hintz stated that he has talked with Bill Bader Jr. and was told 

that the raceway needs this property and he clearly stated to him that if he doesn’t get this property he is 

probably going to move his operation.  Mr. Hintz stated that he knows that the airport thinks that he is 

bluffing but he personally does not think that he is and whether he is or not is not willing to take that 

chance.  If it comes down to that the drag strip has to have that property or they are going to move from 

this area I am going to tell you right now that I am taking a public stance that he is in favor of the drag strip 

and is in favor of closing the airport down.  It is nothing against the airport and he is not at war with them 

but is going to do what is best for the county.  We can ill afford to lose that drag strip. Mr. Sokol stated that 

a decision needs to be made.  If the board decides to close the airport it will go to federal court.  

Mr. LeClair stated that he the board decides to close the airport go ahead and make your resolution and 

close it see what happens go ahead make your resolution close it and try to sell it.  Then ask Lorain County 

Commissioners what happened to them when they try to do this.  Mr. LeClair stated that he invites them to 

do it don’t stand and keep telling the newspapers that you are intending on selling the airport.  The airport 

should not have to be sustainable.  The sheriff’s department is not sustainable and he hears you state that 

you are mandated well you are obligated and mandated with your contractual agreements with the federal 

government. Unless you think you are above the law you have to abide by it and he feels that we all have 

to abide by the laws unless they are changed so again sell the airport if that is what you want to do.  Mr. 

LeClair stated that he would go back to his group tell them exactly what you told me and that is that you 

can not make a decision at this time.  Mr. LeClair stated that he will support the closures that are there and 

doesn’t agree with everything that is in them and feels that the money should be guaranteed and if Mr. 

Bader decides at the last minute that he doesn’t want to use the airport then he doesn’t have to pay.  As 

strapped as the airport is he would like for them to get that $8,000.00.  Mr. LeClair stated that the airport 

with its $5,000 from the county officials is doing a hell of a lot better job than any of the other county 

departments are.  Mr. Bauer asked when could they guarantee the Baders a decision so that it wouldn’t run 

up to the last minute.  Mr. LeClair stated that he would like to see the whole $8,000 up front.  Mr. Bauer 

stated that he was talking to Mr. Sokol and if Bader would be willing to say to the airport that we will 

guarantee that money what could the airport guarantee them by a certain date.  Mr. Sokol stated that he has 

talked to the district office and stated that we need to have a decision.  Mr. Sokol feels that this comment 

period runs through the third of March and they are going to turn all those comments into the airport board. 

 After that it should be very quick and his hope is by the end of March we will have an affirmative letter in 

their hands saying that they approve this.  Mr. Bauer stated that if Mr. Sokol and Mr. Bader would come to 

some kind of an agreement that you would give him an answer by a certain time and you would like his 

assurance that if he has this by such a time that he would accept it this is a good point.  

 

Patricia LeClair stated that she had one comment before this ends. Erie County for the last couple of years 

invited you to meetings because they want an airport.  Now that is not going to happen but they realize the 

economic value and it is not going to happen.  You have an airport and if you could get this business going 

and use the funds properly so that it does become self sufficient.  Hangers and different things could make 

it self sufficient.  Bader could co exist and they could be working together and doesn’t understand why that 

can’t happen.   

 

Mr. Fegley stated that he does support the closure and will be writing a letter.  Mr. Fegley stated that he 

has not had a discussion with the sheriff in regards to cruisers and stated that he left the file in this regard.  

Mr. Fegley also spoke about the wind turbines and stated that he would give them some information in this 

regard later.        

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  AMENDMENT TO THE FY-09 GRANT                10:21 A.M.   

    

At 10:21 a.m. Larry Silcox president opened the public hearing for the amendment to the FY-09 grant 

application.  The purpose of the hearing is to hear comment for and/or against the amendment to the FY-09 

grant application. 

Nadine Thompson explained the amendment as being The Village of New London will complete a Street 

Improvement Project on Walnut Street from East Main Street to the railroad tracks.  The village will utilize 

$28,760 of the CDBG funds for this project. Huron County will utilize the remaining $6,500 for a Planning 
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Project.  These funds will allow the County to obtain assistance in preparing a Comprehensive Analysis of 

Impediments to Fair Housing.        

Mr. Silcox called once for testimony in favor of the amendment to the FY-09 grant application. Nadine 

Thompson spoke to the reason for these amendments, Mr. Silcox called twice for testimony in favor of the 

amendment to the FY-09 grant application, Shawn Tappel, Village of New London thanked the board for 

their support through these grants.  Mr. Silcox called thrice for testimony in favor of the amendment to the 

FY-09 grant application hearing none called once for testimony against the amendment of the FY-09 grant 

application, called twice for testimony against the amendment of the FY-09 grant application hearing none 

called thrice for testimony against the amendment of the FY-09 grant application.  Hearing none the 

hearing was closed. 

 

11-045 

  

IN THE MATTER AMENDING THE FY09 GRANT AGREEMENT FOR THE COMMUNITY 

BLOCK GRANT SMALL CITIES PROGRAM (B-F-09-1BJ-1) 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution:  

 

WHEREAS, the bids received on the New London Street Improvement Projects were much lower than the 

original estimate which resulted in unspent funds amounting to $35,260;  and 

  

WHEREAS, a request to amend the grant, thereby allowing the funds to be utilized by adding two (2) 

additional activities has been received as follows:;            

   

• The Village of New London will complete a Street Improvement Project on Walnut Street from East 

Main Street to the railroad tracks.  The village will utilize $28,760 of the CDBG funds for this project. 

• Huron County will utilize the remaining $6,500 for a Planning Project.  These funds will allow the 

County to obtain assistance in preparing a Comprehensive Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing.   

                                                                                                                                                       and 

 

WHEREAS, a public hearing was held on Tuesday, February 15, 2011 at 10:00 a.m. to allow for public 

input and discussion;                                              now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Huron County Commissioners approves the amendment to the B-F-09-

1BJ-1 grant agreement as stated above;                                                                and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

                                              

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

1ST PUBLIC HEARING   FY 2011 FORMULA GRANT APPLICATION 

 

Mr. Silcox opened the public hearing for the 2011 grant application funding. The purpose of the hearing 

was stated as being the first public hearing for applying for FY 2011 grant funding.  Ben Kenny a 

representative of WSOS CAC reviewed the information to apply for 2011 CDBG Formula funding as 

follows: 
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Mr. Silcox called once for testimony in favor of applying for 2011 grant funding, hearing none called twice 

for testimony in favor of applying for 2011 grant funding, hearing none called thrice for testimony in favor 

of applying for 2011 grant funding, hearing none called once for testimony against applying for 2011 grant 

funding, hearing none called twice for testimony against applying for 2011 grant funding, hearing none  

 

  

At 10:30 a.m. Don Ruffing, Soil & Water Conservation District came before the board in regards to 

reviewing maintenance bases.  Mr. Ruffing explained the 2011 maintenance base review according to the 

list below. 
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11-043 

  

IN THE MATTER REVIEWING MAINTENANCE BASES ACCORDING TO SECTION 6137.11 OF 

THE OHIO REVISED CODE 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution:  

 

WHEREAS, at the expiration of six years from the date of the first review of the permanent base of 

maintenance assessments, and at six year intervals thereafter, the Board of Huron County Commissioners 

shall again review the permanent base of maintenance assessments; and 

  

WHEREAS, the attached list of projects are due for review in 2011; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Board County Commissioners have met this day to review the maintenance bases for the 

attached list of projects; and 

 

WHEREAS, in response to Attorney General Opinion 2004-035 and a decision made by the Board of Huron 

County Commissioners on 5/22/08 our normal six year update procedure has been temporarily suspended until 

Senate Bill 215 is finalized;                                 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the current schedule of maintenance assessments for the attached list of projects on 

record with the Huron County Auditor continue to be used when further assessments are certified by the 

County Commissioners as attached hereto and incorporated herein; 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

                                              

 

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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SIGNINGS 
 

Mr. Michael R. Thomas 

2386 Eagle Ridge Dr. 

Centerville, OH  45459 

 

Re:   County Flag Request 

 

Dear Mr. Thomas: 

 

We have received your request for a Huron County flag.  Unfortunately, we are unable to accommodate your 

request at this time. 

 

If you would like to order a flag at your cost directly from the manufacturer, the contact information is as 

follows: 

 

The Flag Lady’s Flag Store 

4567 North High Street 

Columbus, OH  43214 

Telephone:  1-800-797-3524 

www.flagladyinc.com 

andy@flagladyinc.com 

 

Thank you for your interest in Huron County. 

 

HURON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox 
 

To Whom It May Concern: 

 

We, the Board of Huron County Commissioners, are in full support of a temporary closure of the Norwalk-

Huron County Airport on the following dates: 

   

May 14, 2011 Aircraft operations permitted on a restricted basis 9 p.m. – 1 a.m. 

June 24, 2011 Aircraft operations permitted on a restricted basis 9 p.m. – 1 a.m. 

June 25, 2011 Airport closed to all traffic  4 p.m. – 8 p.m. 

June 26, 2011 Airport closed to all traffic  4p.m. – 8 p.m. 

August 13, 2011 Aircraft operations permitted on a restricted basis 9 p.m. – 1 a.m. 

 

This closure is a financial benefit to the airport which is desperately needed to maintain financial viability 

in these difficult economic times. 

 

We, as commissioners, are challenged with the county’s economic decline in revenue.  These drag racing 

events strengthen Huron County’s economy by attracting tens of thousands of visitors whose purchases 

increase Huron County’s tax revenues.  We believe this closure would be a positive move for the airport, 

the county and Summit Motorsports Park. 

 

 

HURON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox 

pc:  Airport Authority Board   
shltairportclosing021511 

 

 

John L. Mayfield Jr. 

Manager 

Detroit Airports District Office 

11677 South Wayne Road 

Sutie 107 

Romulus, MI  48174 

http://www.flagladyinc.com/
mailto:andy@flagladyinc.com
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Dear Mr. Mayfield: 

 

Please forward a copy of all comments received in regards to the concept to allow vehicle egress through 

the Huron County Airport and across the runway to facilitate five separate non-aeronautical events at the 

Summit Motorsports Park to the Huron County Commissioners’ office, 180 Milan Avenue, Suite 7, 

Norwalk, Ohio 44857. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
HURON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox 

 
OTHER BUSINESS 

 

Discussion was had in regards to WIC moving to DJFS.  The board agreed that they should go ahead with 

this relocation. 

 

At 10:50 a.m. Gary W. Bauer moved to adjourn the meeting.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The 

meeting stood adjourned. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 

 

The Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board legally 

required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 

represent the official action of the Board. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 

 

The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 

by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on February 15, 2011.                

 

IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 

 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 

meeting was adjourned at 10:50 a.m.    

 

 

Signatures on File 


